

Page 1 of 5

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Monthly Meeting of the Allegheny County jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday September 7, 2017 in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM. 
Members Present: 
Honorable Judge David Cashman 
Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Brad Korinski representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Charles Rodriguez representing Sherriff William Mullen
Abass Kamara

Also attending: Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  

1. Public Comment 
Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society presented the following:
Ms. Damick introduced the topic of hacking and the Jail’s potential susceptibility to cyber attacks.  She inquired if there were any report from the County or the Jail to address these concerns. 
Ms. Damick presented newspaper articles regarding juveniles in solitary confinement (New York Times) and opiate users in jails (Wall Street Journal). 
The ACJ recently hired a new director of nursing, Ms. Demitria Blue.
Distributing medication to inmates is a challenge in all jails. In the ACJ it is a challenge to manage the high volume of complex regimens.  Kane pharmacy can be very slow in delivery of medicine that inmates require. This is not the fault of the Warden or the Jail medical staff.  Costs should be looked at.  There may not be enough full time nurses to deliver medications.  There are about 600 patients receiving medication in the Jail.  They don’t have enough nurses to deliver the medication by noon. The Board should investigate why the Kane Pharmacy is delayed in delivering the medication. 
There have been positive developments in the Jail medical department.  Dental visits have gone down. Housing admissions went down.  However, many patients are being sent from the ACJ to Torrance, one of the worst hospitals in the State. Patients often return from Torrance no better than they were before. 
Sueño Del Mar reported that in light of recent deaths and injuries in the Jail, members of the public, loved ones of inmates, and those previously incarcerated are staging a demonstration outside. They request that Jail Board meeting minutes and details about when the meetings occur, including the location of the meetings, be made publicly available on the County website for those who are looking it up online. 
Mr. Davis responded that he will look into meeting details being posted on the County website. 
Mr. Korinski responded that the Jail Oversight Board meeting minutes are available online at http://www.alleghenycontroller.com/jailoversight or by Google search.  
2. Review of the Minutes for August 3, 2017 
The Board accepted the Minutes from August 3, 2017 without additions or corrections. 

3. President’s Report 
Regarding Ms. Damick’s concerns about inmate healthcare with regard to medication distribution, Judge Cashman reported that he has received two letters from inmates in the past month on this subject.  Judge Cashman turned the letters over to the Warden and received a response within six hours.  Both situations were straightened out.  One was due a clerical error. For the other, the medication the individual needed was not documented.  When the Board receives these types of letters they will investigate.  In the past, inmates have made allegations that turned out to be utterly false.   All of these letters are all taken seriously and they make sure to get an answer to the inmate with respect to their healthcare concerns. 

4. Warden’s Report 
Warden Harper reported that the data contained in the Warden’s report for this month currently in front of the Board is from July 1 to August 15.  In future meetings they are working to be able to submit data that is more current to the meeting itself.  For the October 5th meeting, the Board will receive data from August 16 to September 15.
On October 2nd the legal mail process will be changing.  All attorneys must have a barcode affixed to the envelope for inmates to receive the mail.  The change in process is posted on the ACJ website and at the visiting entrance.
Ivan Milicevic has been promoted from Sergeant to the rank of Captain. 
Responding to Ms. Damick’s hacking concerns, Warden Harper reported that the Jail has both a computer services and IT team to oversee computer related decisions and prevent hacking concerns from arising.  
Responding to earlier concerns surrounding the use of solitary confinement Warden Harper stated that Juveniles are not placed on segregation unless it is something serious and a review panel interviews the inmates and evaluates the situation.  Deputy Long will comment further in her remarks. 
Judge Cashman commented that when mail comes into the Jail, it will be opened and photocopied to make sure contraband is not being sent into Jail.  The policy was updated because people were putting illicit drugs onto the paper itself to smuggle the substances into the Jail.  Outgoing mail is not opened, unless it gets returned to the Jail.  
This change with the barcode for legal mail recognizes some attempts to get contraband into the Jail in which senders of mail attempt disguise their mail as legal mail.  This will allow lawyers to authenticate their correspondence with inmates.  

5. Deputy Warden’s Report
Responding to the use of solitary confinement with juvenile inmates, Deputy Warden Long reported that the juvenile pod in the ACJ serves individuals 18 and under being charged as adults.  They have around 24 inmates currently.  The ACJ follows best practices with regard to PREA standards and ACA standards.  They also follow segregation standards set forth by the National Institute of Corrections.  They do not practice solitary confinement in the Jail.  Sometimes they do have to segregate an inmate for safety reasons.  In these instances they do have a plan and a team to evaluate and monitor the situation.  The safety of the inmates is the first priority. 
Deputy Long recently met with Judge Zottola to enhance services for veterans who are incarcerated at the Jail. There are currently about 65 veterans in the ACJ. They have identified those who suffer from mental illness and drug dependency.  They will meet with this group to give them resources and to see if they want to be housed together.  The program will hopefully be up and running within 60 days. They are working with the courts to set a standard across the state for veteran treatment in the Jail. 
6. Old Business 
Nothing to report
7. New Business 
Nothing to report 
8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 
Dr. Joseph clarified information regarding medication delivery in the Jail from Kane.  Kane delivers medication to the ACJ twice a day - once at 11 am and once at 6 pm. Emergency deliveries are available and do happen.  If jail medical staff need an emergency delivery they will call the Kane pharmacy and make arrangements for the special delivery.  Medications are not delayed because of Kane’s fault.   
Dr. Joseph clarified that it is not true that a nursing shortage is causing a delay in medication delivery.  There are vacancies, but the need created by these vacancies is filled by both agency staff and regular staff that work overtime. Additionally, management staff, including the Assistant Director of Nursing who is an RN, will share the load if there is ever a situation where there are more than two call offs at a time.  They make sure everyone gets their medications on time and they understand how important this is.  
Allegheny Health Network, under the current contract, is working to hire two more staff which will help the medical department in intake as well as in the facility.  By November they will have a better idea of where they stand with regard to AHN staffing levels. 

9.  Community Corrections Reports 
a. The Program for Offenders 
Rick Smith Deputy Director of the Program for Offenders reported that they recently had a state Department of Drug and Alcohol Programs inspection that went very well.  The population in the men’s facility is around 44 with space for 50. For women they have about 40 individuals and are licensed to treat up to 56. 
b. The Renewal Center
Beginning next week the Renewal Center will begin offering reentrants or inpatient programs the opportunity to go on Vivitrol to treat opioid dependence and shots will be provided by their medical staff.  
c. Electronic Monitoring 
Steve Esswein reported that the population is just under 700 with 90 successful completions and 12 returned to the Jail for violations.
d. Goodwill
Gaye Velar reported that residents are very happy with the Board for approving the use of cellphones.   


10. Adjournment 
Judge Cashman reported that he received the Department of Corrections’ review of the Probation Department and they received a score of 100 percent.  They are doing good work transitioning people from inside the jail to the outside world.  They have also been helpful in breaking down the Jail population to determine who is in the Jail, why they are in the Jail, and whether or not they should be in the Jail. 
Judge Cashman made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was approved by the Board. 



Respectfully Submitted, 

Chelsa Wagner
Secretary



